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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 13th June 2023  in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs J Smith (Chairman), S Mash, P Venning, A Lloyd-Smith, L Brown, S Gill, 2 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk)
4521.	Apologies & reasons for absence:  Cllr C Sykes reason accepted and Borough Councillor J Shilton.
4522.	(i) Declaration by Members of any interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration of Councillors’ interests and related matters.  None
              (ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011,s.33.  None
	(iii) A reminder that this meeting is being recorded. 

	At this point the meeting was adjourned for the public session.  See appendix at the end of these Minutes.
4523.    To agree the Minutes of the Meeting held on 16th May 2023.  Agreed and signed as a correct record. 
              The Chairman brought the following two agenda items forward.
4524.	Planning Application:
PA/2023/0947  Land north of Peening Quarter Road – Change of use of agricultural land to equestrian, erection of a mixed use agricultural and equestrian barn with yard and landscaping. Councillors had heard the concerns of a neighbour during the public session.  After a full discussion it was agreed to support this application making the following comments:- Noted that KCC Highways has not been consulted so point out: 1. substantial number of properties on both sides of the national speed limit road. PC is in consultation with KCC Highways to reduce the speed limit. 2. Access for horses, stabling and regular visits would be via an existing standard farm gate, suggest gateway be recessed into the field far enough so that a vehicle and trailer can stop and the gate be opened or closed while the road remains unimpeded to passing traffic. Also consider the lighting as the village falls within the Ashford Dark Skies initiative.

4525.    Land south of Budds Lane. Possible contravention of Article 4 of the town & Country Planning Order
1995.  It had been brought to the Council’s attention that the land that pigs are being kept on is in an untidy state and a network of fencing has been erected.  It was agreed to support residents’ concerns and contact ABC.   	
	 
4526.	Matters Arising from the Minutes:
a)  ACRK update.  The Chairman reported that a grant from an offshoot of KCC had been hoped for to set up an organisation similar to ACRK but, despite early positive indications, this had not been forthcoming.
b)  Highways Improvement Plan update – nothing further to report.
c)  Bus Shelter update – A request for interested parties had been made via Checkatrade but no response.  Agreed to put a piece in the Outlook on Oxney.
d)  The Swan Inn ACV update -  The Chairman and Councillor Brown had spoken to the Landlord.
e)  Insurance Cover update – The Chairman had spoken to BHIB who stated that the cover for Trustees should be on the Village Hall Insurance policy.  This is being checked.

4527.	To review Financial Regulations deferred from last meeting.  Having consulted the latest model from NALC, and following earlier discussions at the council, the Chairman had produced a draft that met the council’s needs and working procedures.  It was proposed to append the NALC model as guidance where it applies and fits the council’s resources.  It was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Mash 
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that the new Regulations, as presented, with slight amendments to the delegation section, be accepted.  All agreed.
	
4528.	To review inventory of land, assets & office equipment deferred from last meeting.  The Clerk had re-ordered the document and clarified some entries as requested at the last meeting.  It was proposed by Cllr. Lloyd-Smith and seconded by Cllr Venning that this now be accepted.  All agreed. 

4529.	Use of Deposit Fund for Council’s reserves.  A paper had been sent to all councillors for consideration.  CCLA is used by county associations and local authorities including at local council level.  It is designed specifically for charities, churches and local authorities.  The minimum amount to invest is £25,000.  It was proposed by Cllr Venning and seconded by Cllr. Brown that an account be opened.  Cllr Venning proposed, seconded by Cllr Mash that £25,000 be moved first and then the process be repeated.  All agreed.  

4530.	Internal Auditor’s Report.  Thanks were given to Roger Parker for conducting the internal audit as David Chesson had been unable to undertake it this year.  The questions he had raised were answered.  His report was accepted.

4531.	Annual Return:
	a)  Resolve to approve the Annual Governance Statement.  Clerk read out the statements and Cllrs gave their answers.
	b)  Signed and dated.
	c)  Consider the Accounting Statements.  Considered and accepted.
	d)  Resolved to approve the Accounting Statements.  Approved.
	e)  Signed and dated.

4532.	Correspondence:
a)  Email from ABC regarding street lights.  A list had been received showing street lights that ABC is requesting that the Parish Council takes over.  The Chairman is in communication with ABC and a hold has been put on this for the time being.

4533.	Payments for authorisation:
	Reimburse Clerk for 4 pack colour cartridges for Xerox Printer £242.41 plus VAT.  Agreed.

4534.	Working Party Reports:
a)  Caretaker – To note that the Caretaker had been successfully nominated for the Kent High Sheriff’s  Community Award by Kenardington Parish Council.
b)  Finance:
i)   Monthly Transaction Statements.  Both noted.
ii) Caretaker Scheme’s End of year statement and budget proposal amended following the increase in the Caretaker’s salary agreed at the last meeting.   Agreed.
c)   Planning Decisions:
· PA/2023/0510  37 Poplar Road – Proposed porch and first floor front extension with overhang over porch.  Granted.
· PA/2023/0619.  Knoll House, Acton Lane – Re-cladding & insulating of a timber construction Colt House.  Changes to fenestration.  Proposed first floor extension to the south elevation for the verandah, adapted canopy & arrival threshold to the east elevation (part retrospective)  Granted.
· PA/2023/0746  12 Poplar Road – Proposed erection of garden wall and gates to replace damaged fence. Granted. 
	d)  Open Spaces – Nothing to report
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e)  Highways 
· Clerk had complained about the intention by KCC to resurface Pound Lane.  A response has now been received. 
· She has been copied into correspondence between a resident of Peening Quarter Road and the Chair of ABC’s Joint Transportation Board with regard to reducing the speed limit in the residential area of Peening Quarter Road.
· Cllr Venning reported that some pothole patching had been carried out. 
· Noted that KCC’s David Brazier had broadcast their new strategy of managed decline of the state of Kent’s roads.
· Clerk to put a piece in Outlook reminding residents that they can report highway problems online.  
f)  Public Rights of Way – Are now dry!
g)  Cemetery/Churchyard.  The Caretaker had carried out ‘No Mow May’ in the older half of the Cemetery.

4535.	Date of the next Parish Council meeting:  11th July 2023 at 7pm.
4536.	Items for Information:
a)   The Council’s Policy on Risk Management as circulated before the meeting will be on the agenda for the next meeting for formal consideration. 
b)  The Clerk reminded councillors that KALC is holding a Planning Learning Event on 21st June in Tenterden Town Hall at 6.30pm. 
c)    The Annual Councillors Conference is being held on 6th July in Appledore from 9.30 to 4.30 which includes the Planning Module above.
d)    Cllr Lloyd-Smith informed the meeting that there will be a special Choir Event in the Church on 1st October.
e)     Cllr Venning pointed out that rubbish and broken glass had been left on the bank close to Blackwall Bridge suggesting that this should be brought to the attention of the Police.  

	The meeting closed at 20.42hrs. 

Appendix
Planning Applications:
PA/2023/0947 Land north of Peening Quarter Road.  A neighbour had expressed his concern and asked what distance affects a Listed Building.  The Chairman explained.
	
